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   Chairmanõs Report 

Time is flying by, did you know its only five (5) months to Christmas?  This must go 

down as one of the wettest and coldest winters for a long time, affecting turn 

outs for our runs and rallies.  

The Mid Week Tourers events are still going strong.  

The July Motorcycle Rally was the Kick Start plotted by John Poole.  Unfortunate-

ly it was pouring down on the 15 th so it was postponed until the 22 nd and guess 

what, it was raining again but it did stop by the time the seven bikes and two 

cars set off.  

Waitemata Branch held its RõOil Can Rally which went down to Waitomo and a 

few of our members took part in this event.  Competitors have to drive open top 

cars - such a brave thing to do in the wet and cold conditions.  Other members 

attended the Rotorua Swap meet.  

John Stokes' Veteran section is still having good meetings, so if you're into Veter-

ans, pop along to one of John's meetings.  

The Motorcycle meeting had a very good turnout to hear Mike Noonan's story of 

going to the Bonneville Salt Flats and taking a 350cc world record on a Moto 

Guzzi. 

Our club run on the 26th August will be a fundraiser for the National VVCC Daf-

fodil Day for the Cancer Society.  There will also be a Bingo night on Saturday 

25th August.  

Planning for this years Hunua 100 Rally is well in hand.  This year will be our 60 th.  

We aim to make this rally one to remember, so please see the Entry Form in this 

issue of the Bulletin and join other members of our Branch and neighbouring 

ones who will be taking part on their motorcycles, cars and commercial vehi-

cles. 

Well thatõs all for this month, hope to see you out and about at our events. 

 

Martin Spicer  
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Club Captainõs Report 

At the AGM I was pleased to re -accept the position of Club Captain for a sec-

ond term and look forward to another year of motoring and meeting more of 

you out and about enjoying the events your Branch puts on for you.  

Well, winter certainly has arrived, with some bitterly cold weather and rain, rain 

and yet more rain.  

July was a quiet motoring month, but there were opportunities for you all to 

come out with your vehicles to at least one event.  

The Mid Week Tourers had another good turnout.  

The Motorcycle Section finally held its Kick Start Rally after a complete washout 

the week before.  Seven motorcycles and two cars started on a pleasant drive 

through South Auckland country roads finishing at Urban Soul Café in Karaka 

for some food, coffee and fine company.  The winner was Michael OõKane. 

Some brave -hearts went down to Waitomo to compete in the RõOil Can Rally, 

organised by Waitemata Branch.  They got a bit wet, as the rally is for cars with 

hoods down, but all had a thoroughly good time.  Others ventured down to 

the Rotorua for the Annual Swap Meet.  

John Stokes Veteran Section continues to see good numbers attending the 

monthly meeting and whilst John Campbell has retired from Committee he has 

continued to be the co -ordinator of the Commercial Section meetings held on 

the third Wednesday night of each month.  If you have an interest in Commer-

cial vehicles, give John a call and he will give you all the information you re-

quire.  

The Motorcycle Section had 70 in attendance at their monthly July meeting, 

with speaker Michael Noonan who brought along his modified 350cc Moto 

Guzzi which he had achieved a World Record on at Bonneville Salt flats.  

Club night was well attended with 45 members taking the opportunity of meet-

ing National North Island Club Captain, Kaaren Smiley and husband Jim.  They 

also showed us a slide show of their tour last year on Route 66 which was very 

entertaining.  

The club run saw fifteen (15) cars leave BP Drury in lovely sunny weather for the 

Franklin meander out to Waiuku to view a wonderful collection of Midget 

Speedway cars from various eras - classic to vintage, plus some speedway 

bikes and other memorabilia.  Thanks to Murray Kemp and his family for hosting 

us and spending time with everyone who wanted to chat about the vehicles.  

Murray and family provided a sausage sizzle and a cuppa to enjoy afterwards.  

Just as everyone was leaving very heavy rains started to fall, together with 

some thunder and lightning.  Hope everyone got home okay and for those 

Model A's, you didnõt get too wet.  The overall winner was Rodger & Val Ball, 

being 5 seconds off their optimum time to nominated speed, followed very 

keenly by Trevor & Carol Farr and Glenn & Marion Morris being 25 seconds out 

and Russel & Jocelyn McAlpine being 26 seconds out.  

IMPORTANT AUGUST RUN ð SUNDAY 26TH AUGUST ð NATIONAL VCC DAFFODIL 

DAY FUNDRAISER.  We will be starting the run from the Club Rooms at 1:00 p.m.  

which will finish at a Retirement Village.  Plenty of parking will be available for 

us which will allow the villagers to come and take a look at a variety of vehicles  

on display and maybe sit in them reminiscing about the past.  We can also  
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take this opportunity of fundraising with them for Daffodil Day.  Please support 

this run and the Bingo night being held as a fundraiser too.  

September 9 is the Annual PV, PWV, P60V & P80V Rally, plotted by Merv & Judy 

Stowers.  The Entry Form was emailed to you last month, or you can retrieve it 

from our Branch website.  Please complete the entry form and post to Merv 

now!  

I am still looking for a couple of volunteers to organise a couple of Club Runs 

during the course of the next 12 months.  Julyõs run, will be my 7th consecutive 

run that Iõve plotted and next month my 8th, so please, consider plotting a run  

for your Branch members to enjoy.  

Congratulations to all the winners of the July events.  

 

I look forward to seeing you out and about.  

 

Lynda Spicer  

  Club Captainõs Report Contd... 
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Library Notes  

We were given a copy of the latest (2017) London -Brighton Veteran run pro-

gramme by Phil Henley and our old friend Ron Jacob brought in a copy of òThe 

Boy in the Model Tò with a recommendation that we read it and Murray Firth 

brought in several Jaguar parts manuals that we need time to sort through.  

We bought òThe British Car Industry ðOur Part in its Downfallò by James Ruppert. 

Most of July was spent doing a stocktake of the òMarquesó shelves where we 

found two donated lots of books had missed being recorded in the computer 

catalogue during our changeover from manual records.  At the same time we 

have been searching for Hunua Rally records and Barry Birchall has another 

project to record the early days of our Renault Charabanc.  We are also look-

ing for photos of the Clubrooms taken during the first and second alterations.  

Particularly the work that the late John Williams did to the roof of the main Hall 

that has stood the test of time and should be recorded.  

 

Barry Robert and the Library Team ñBarry Birchall, Colin Bott, Owen Hayward, 

John Stokes & Chris Wood  

Photos & Memories Wanted  
 

October 2018 sees our 60 th Hunua 100.  I am looking to collate some 

photos and stories from Hunuaõs over the last 60 years. 

If you are in a position to scan photos and email them to me with 

some captions that would be great.  If not, just let me know and I can 

scan photos and return to you.  

All stories gratefully received, from a couple of sentences to a couple 

of pages.  Many of you will have anecdotes from the humorous to 

hard luck and all sorts in between, so donõt wait for me to tap you on 

the shoulder.  

Please drop me an email or call me.  

 

Tracey Winterbottom  

vintagesunbeam@hotmail.co.nz  or 021 732 209 or (09) 232 0246  

http://2.bp.blogspot.com/-uLucuiHvoRY/T7A2owBUoiI/AAAAAAAAAHE/PnAO2NF4S-s/s1600/BookSale2011.jpg
mailto:vintagesunbeam@hotmail.co.nz
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   Motorcycle Notes  

We had a wet morning which put off members riding to the July meeting, but 7 

did ride to the clubrooms.  We had a very good turn out of members, around 70.  

We had 4 visitors, Ian Hamley, Alan Maccy, George Lewis, Peter Walsh, plus our 

speaker Mike Noonan.  

Martin reported on our recent AGM, where he was re -elected as Branch Chair-

man and wife Lynda was re -elected as Club Captain, Ian Hubbard was re -

elected as treasurer and Don Green came back for a 2 nd  term on Committee.  

Coming Up:  

Motorcycle meeting 18 th August ð speaker bike racer and co owner of Pro Rider, 

Paul Pavletich.  

Eddie Sim Run 19 th August, leaving Cornwall Park at 11am.  

General Business:  

Peter Alderdice gave us an update on his programme for the National Motorcy-

cle Rally.  He has now booked a 2 nd  house in Blenheim to accommodate our 

members taking part.  So if you would like to be part of our Auckland contingent 

and stay with the group, please contact Peter on 021 743 906.  Peter has also 

negotiated some very good ferry fares.  

Graeme Crawley showed us a short 10 minute film of his recent trip to the Ariel 

Motorcycle Rally held in Sardinia.  The majority of riders came from Italy, with a 

hand full from other countries.  They had a fair bit of rain and the daily runs fin-

ished at a nice restaurant for a long lunch.  The evening dinner was another long 

affair.  Thanks Graeme for giving us a glimpse of a different part of the world.  

John Stokes would like to put on a run for pre 1950 motorcycles, if you would like 

to take part in a run like this, please let myself or John know.  

Guest Speaker:  

Mike Noonan worked in Christchurch in the late 80's for an engineering compa-

ny which did a lot of machining work for John Britten.  Now fast forward to Mike 

seeing The Worlds Fastest Indian film.  This inspired Mike to follow in Burt Munro's 

footsteps.  Mike and friend Ian Hamley decided to use a Moto Guzzi as Mike 

owns a number of Guzzies.  They decided on the 350cc class to attempt a rec-

ord.  They bought a very nice 1979 V35 Imola from Taupo, the owner was happy 

to think that his pride and joy was going to a good home.  Little did he know 

that Mike was going to make drastic changes to the bike.  The changes were, 

fuel injection, a turbocharger, a modified Porsche clutch, Yamaha conrods, 

Honda piston's and a lot more other machining modifications.  The power at the 

rear wheel was 59 bhp, the bike rev's to 11,500.  The bike was fitted with a Manx 

Norton fuel tank, an alloy front wheel cover and alloy rear guard and seat.  The 

first test run was at Muriwai Beach, unfortunately the rear wheel shaft drive 

broke.  Next stop was Bonneville.  After a number of runs they broke the class 

record they were after, which was 124 mph.  If you would like read more and 

watch the film of the record attempt google Mike Noonan - Moto Guzzi.  At the 

end of the meeting Mike took the Guzzi out into the car park and started it up, 

oh boy what a very loud noise coming out of that 350 engine.  Martin thanked 

Mike for coming and telling us his and the Guzzi's story.  
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Keep those 2,3 and 4 wheels turning safely  

 

Martin Spicer and Jack Clark  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mike Noonan & Martin Spicer  

Motorcycle Notes Contd...  

Robinson Instrument Ltd 
Unit 3 31 Princes St, Onehunga, Auckland. 

Ph: 09 636 5836  Fax:09 636 5838 
Email: sales@robinsoninstruments.co.nz 
Web: www.robinsoninstruments.co.nz 
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Donõt forget the Bingo Night ð Saturday 25 th August ð see advert on page 25.  

Approximately 50 members turned out on club night to hear our National North 

Island Club Captain Kaaren Smileyõs, presentation.  She was accompanied by 

her husband Jim and they talked of their recent trip across the USA following 

Route 66.  Kaaren was delighted to see that Auckland members were getting 

out and about and supporting other Branch events.  They encouraged mem-

bers to keep the support going and were very impressed with our clubrooms.  

And this is what is happening on August Club night the 23rd: - Ever wondered 

what, if anything, was happening here at the Lincoln Rd interchange?  

Volunteers and paid contractors have 

been working here since 2002, when 

the SS TOROA, last of the Albatross class 

ferries with original steam propulsion 

machinery intact, was hauled out from 

Henderson Creek.  This was probably 

the largest vessel to be taken out of the 

water anywhere other than on a com-

mercial slipway in Australasia.  

A talk on the restoration of this Auck-

land icon, launched in St Maryõs Bay in 

1925, will be given by Toroa Preserva-

tion Society members on Club Night 

August 23 rd. 

 

Russel McAlpine  

Ph:  0274 735 451 

  Entertainment Notes  

 

ADVANCE NOTICE ð CLUB NIGHT 27TH SEPTEMBER 

TRADE NIGHT AT THE CLUBROOMS 

 

 

Displays of products and goods from our Bulletin advertisers  
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Commercial Notes  

The June meeting of our little section, my last as a serving Committee member, 

saw a bumper turnout of commercial aficionados.  Some were surprised when I 

announced that I was fully prepared to carry on as commercial rep.  The table 

was awash with photographic albums of restored and un -restored trucks from 

around New Zealand, many of them having been restored by Gavin Abbott.  

Gavinõs knowledge of New Zealandõs truck fleet is second to none.  He has writ-

ten a number of books on the subject.  These are just a few of them.  

The July meeting again saw us with a good turnout, albeit with Bryan Belcher 

being indisposed after a short hospital stay.  Murray Firth tells us he has been 

able to unearth some history on the origins of the early British Bedford.  He tells 

us that in 1926, General Motors (US) acquired Vauxhall Motors (UK) and began 

exporting trucks to England.  The crippling tariffs were a problem, so GM began 

making trucks in the UK, based on the 1½ ton version, using a Vauxhall motor, 

Lucas electrics and a Zenith carburettor.  Over the next two years, the entire 

truck became an all English product.  

Ours is not the only Branch to struggle in filling Committee positions this year.  In 

perusing Bulletins from several other Branches, I see many positions unfilled.  

Waikato for instance, currently has no Secretary or Treasurer.  In a lot of Branch-

es, committee positions are just rotated.  We have also lost as tenants, this past 

year, two one make clubs that one would have thought were very strong.  If we 

donõt fear for the future, we should do.  I had to remonstrate with a new mem-

ber, (40ish) recently who apologised for not putting his hand up at the AGM for 

Committee.  He felt guilty when we couldnõt achieve our prescribed number of 

six. Nobody should have to feel this way, I told him, especially someone who 

has been with us for five minutes!!  

 

 

Keep M Rolling  

 

John Campbell  
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  Veteran Notes  

There was lots of conversation around a massive 1913 Mitchell Phil Henley is 

bringing in from the States.  Phil Henley had gone to the States to buy a 1914 

Cadillac but on the test run the car ran a bearing, so it was not purchased.  It will 

be the largest veteran car to come into Auckland from overseas.  The car is six 

cylinders, 60 HP, 9.5 litres, 132ó wheel base and standing on 28 inch wheels.  Be-

fore the First World War, the Americanõs made some massive cars for the very 

wealthy but very few found their way to NZ.  

A new 60 HP Peerless, Packard or Pierce Arrow were 20 times the price of a Mod-

el T Ford.  Massive sums in 1913.  The large Mitchell would have been almost in 

that same league.  Mitchell offered five models in 1913 of between 22 HP and 60 

HP.  The 60 HP car was only manufactured for one year.  The car has been fitted 

with four -wheel hydraulic brakes, as the previous owner said it was dangerous.  

Not a bad modification with a 60 HP car that will cruise with modern traffic.  

When they made the modification, they disconnected the hand brake, but that 

is being sorted.  My 1912 40 HP Cadillac was sold new in Auckland for 585 

pounds.  You could at the time buy a new house in Remuera for 385 pounds.  

The 60 HP Mitchell would have sold for three times that sum.  

About four years ago Craig Marshall of Auckland brought in from the States two 

1914 La France 14.5 litre fire trucks and one 9 litre fire truck.  Two of those vehicles 

have been converted into race cars and one vehicle was on the last Parliamen-

tary Tour.  La France only ever built fire engines, so the purists would say they 

were not cars.  Ten years ago, Kit Maxwell imported a 50 HP 6 -cylinder Maxwell.  

It is good to see a few very large veteran cars coming into NZ.  One of our group 

recently went to the States to look at a 1913 60 HP Fiat.  He did not purchase the 

car as he said it was not great to drive, but when Phil goes past him on the next 

veteran run, then drops the car into top gear he might regret that decision.  

There was an agent for the Mitchell in Auckland in 1913 and they did sell four 

cars, but they were all small horsepower cars.  Those cars never survived, but we 

do have two veteran Mitchells in Auckland, that have never appeared at a Vin-

tage Car Club event.  John Duncan has a 1911 Mitchell which he has owned 

since 1950.  John brought the car in from Australia in 1967 and he did enter the 

car in the last Parliamentary Tour, but the car let him down before he got to the 

start.  John Judd owns a 1912 Mitchell which came out from Canada many 

years ago.  John did start on the first London to Brighton run but we have not 

seen the car since.  Both those cars are much smaller cars.  

We were told Jim Boagõs 1915 Studebaker has gone to Gordon Hay in Oamaru.  

The car had been brought new by the Catholic Church in Wanganui.  Ralph 

Blyde in Matamata purchased the car from Ron Roycroft about 1970 and car-

ried out the restoration.  Les Keys had the car on early veteran runs.  When Les 

passed away, it was sold to Russell Vincent.  Russell traded the Studebaker with 

Mark Ball to acquire the Packard.  Jim Boag had bought the car off Mark.  The 

car has a great pedigree, an original body and very reliable.  Gordon Hay has 

bought a very motorable veteran.  

Both David Lane and Dennis Lowe brought in very early items which we dis-

cussed.  David had bought in a lamp off a horse drawn buggy and Dennis pro-

duced a very strange early Motsinger generator.  It was a very early accessory  
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Veteran Notes Contd...  

for a car that did not have a generator, this one manufactured around 1912.  

We talked about the two veteran Austinõs from the lower North Island which 

have recently gone to the UK.  We are losing the English cars and acquiring 

cars from the States, so we now have a very different mix of cars from previous-

ly. 

We looked at cars imported and exported over the last twenty years on data 

provided by Statics NZ.  We have imported 1,550 early Mustangs from the 

States and sent 51 Morris Minors back to England.  We have brought more early 

Fords into NZ than we have ever exported.  For every car we export, nine cars 

have come into NZ.  Some veterans are leaving NZ as spare parts to get 

around the import duty at the other end.  The material is presently in the Library 

at the clubrooms.  

Great conversation and love to see you at the next meeting.  You do not have 

to own a veteran vehicle, but must have an appreciation of the interest.  

 

Barry Birchall  

 
 
 
 
 
 

�i �� Established in 1993 we specialise in classic & Vintage Car Resto-
rations and Repair work 

�i �� Classic Car Insurance Claims 

�i �� Insurance and Private Work on all vehicles 

�i �� WOF and Rust Repairs 

�i �� Full Panel and Paint Service 

�i �� New! - The Metal RoomðMetal Shaping Classes 
 

Contact Mark McAlpineðPh:  (09) 820 2299 
 
Email: alpinepb@vodafone.co.nz  www.alpinepanelbeaters.co.nz 
 
Or call in and see us at 8/2 Lansford Crescent, Avondale 


